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Nuneaton Harriers Athletic Club 

Newsletter 30 – January 2018 
Happy New Year – Happy new Warwickshire Champions 

 

Hopefully you have not over-indulged during Christmas. Have you resolved to make 2018 your year 

to perform? At the turn of the year it’s good to reflect on 2017 and decide some targets for 2018. A 

new pb? A new race distance or new field event? Or maybe, a new way to contribute to the sport 

as a volunteer. Fresh help and ideas are always welcome.  

 

County Cross Country Championships 

There were some outstanding runs in the Warwickshire champs at 

Warley Wood that saw two individual champions and a team win. 

Emily Negus won the race for under 20’s women; Emily was 

county champion 5 years ago as a 12-year old. The win is all the 

more impressive as Emily was one of the youngest athletes in the 

age-group and will be eligible to contest for the U20 title twice 

more before moving into the senior ranks. 

 

In the senior women’s race Eleanor 

Fowler battled with Harriers team-

mate Polly Keen for the top spot 

and at the finish they were 

separated by just 7 seconds to 

claim the gold and silver medals. 

Team mate Helen Talbot finished 

5th and ensured that the Nuneaton 

Harriers women were clear winners to retain the team championship title.   

 

Harriers were also in action in the Leicestershire champs at Rotherby; a full report on all the 

championship races follows below. Congratulations to all the Harriers who got themselves onto the 

start lines to represent their club. 

 

Clubhouse news 

Over the next few weeks you’ll notice some work going on at the Pingles as a new turnstile is 

installed at the entrance. This will improve the safety and security at the stadium for all users. You’ll 

still need to pay your training fee at the window but we’ll need to get used to the new gate. By April 
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we also hope to have a new membership card system – more news of that once we get some 

samples through to test.  

 

Christmas hamper draw 

The lucky winner of the Christmas bauble draw is Paul Chilton (one of the Thursday afternoon 

‘Doughnut Running Club’ members). 

 

 

Athlete of the Month – voted for by coaches and the committee; 

November – Ian Mansell – an outstanding start to the season in the Birmingham cc league – 2nd 

place in the race at Plock Court and leading the ‘A’ team into the promotion zone.  

 

Race walking news – Winter league series 

The Midland winter league series saw only a rare few from Nuneaton Harriers but those who did 

compete did us proud. Carolyn Dyall doubled up in doing the 5k and 10k for all 3 races, finishing 1st 

overall in 5k and 2nd in the 10k handicap to England international Laura Achurch who took the win. 

Terry Morris competed in 2 of the 5ks and Faris Alkhamesi competed in one 3k which he easily won. 

There’s a special mention for athletes who compete for other clubs but train with the squad at 

Nuneaton. Ben Allen achieved a pb in the final race. Laura Achurch moved up to 10k for the first 

time and Lin Farrow raced in the 5k and achieved a pb in the final race. 

 

First match – 8th October 
5k 1st Carolyn Dyall 28.56 
 14th Lin Farrow 34.39 PB 
10k    4th Ben Allen (U17) 60.13 
 9th Laura Achurch  65.03 
   14th Carolyn Dyall  75.21 
 
Second match – 29th October 
5k     2nd Carolyn Dyall 28.53 
        15th Lin Farrow   35.12 
  17th Terry Morris     36.15 
10k     4th Ben Allen (U17) 57.13 
          13th  Laura Achurch  64.32 
             14th Carolyn Dyall  65.12 
 
Third match – 19th November 
5k  3rd Carolyn Dyall 29.44 
           12th Lin Farrow  33.49 
      16th Terry Morris  35.36 
10k    3rd Ben Allen   55.14 PB 
       12th Carolyn Dyall              64.41 
            16th Laura Achurch        66.22 
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In the under 15 Boys 3k Final Race of series - Faris Alkhamesi was 1st in 17.46. 
Carolyn was also awarded the most improved Midland Race walker this season 

 

 

Cross-country news 

Coombe 8 – Sunday 28th Nov 

Coombe Abbey Park is the setting for this popular race on a course that is never quite the same 

each year but always about 8 miles(ish). Polly Keen and Kat Hodgson took a one-two in the 

women’s race but Andy Massey is back on form and was the quickest Harrier (just ahead of Polly) 

and gained a M35 prize. Pete Greenfield was also in the prizes as the first over 65 year old. Kat’s 

husband Andy who we’ll take as an honoury Harrier was 72nd and the prolific Pete Barzetovic was 

also inside the top 100. 

 

Results 

13th Andy Massey  52:16   Peter Greenfield 1:05:56 (1st M65) 

14th  Polly Keen  52:21 (1st F)  Mel Hill  1:16:02 

36th   Kat Hodgson  55:55 (2nd F)  Kathy O’Brien  1:19:19 

72nd  Andy Hodgson  59:34   Sim Wilson  1:20:17 

86th Pete Barzetovic 1:00:44  Angie Fisher  1:24:00 

116th Nick Wilson  1:04:08   

 

 

Midland women’s cross-country league – 2nd Dec, Welcombe Hills, Stratford  
Not sure how welcome the hills were actually but 339 women contested the race which preceded 
the Division 2 men’s league match. The senior women relied on the strength in depth of the team 
with Eleanor away this time (on an England Athletics marathon training camp). Ten of the Harriers 
ladies made the start line with Kat, Michelle and Anne coming in to the squad replacing absent 
Eleanor and Carolyn.  
 
The main senior race takes four to score; Alas Polly had to drop out but the strength in the team 
showed as Kat had a ‘stormer’ to lead the team in, Helen was 44 seconds behind with Emily again 
running strong in support. Michelle Kenny closed out the team for another 9th place ranking in 
Division 1 – just imaging how much better it will be when we have all the women available and on 
form.  
 
In the masters’ competition, the Harriers finished in 9th place out of 11 teams. We need to hope 
that everyone survives Christmas and comes out strong and ready to race in January. 
 
Results 
20th    Kat Hodgson   27:21     179th  Anne Grant 39:01  
24th  Helen Talbot   28:05  (2nd Master)   182nd   Kathy O’Brien 39:20  
33rd   Emily Negus   28:44 (9th Junior)   189th  Melanie Hill 40:27  
128th Michelle Kenny 34:00    193rd  Sim Wilson 42:10 
134th   Mary Hall  34:30    DNF Polly Keen  
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Birmingham cross-country league – 2nd Dec, Plock Court, Gloucester 
The senior men had another long haul to Gloucester for a second run around the fields at Plock 
Court. There were a few team changes with Lee Harper coming in to add some spice to the contest 
for the ‘A’ squad places. The fields felt slightly firmer than last month and running the course in the 
reverse direction added a (tiny) bit of interest. 
 
Athlete of the month Ian Mansell modified his tactics to ensure that his 2nd place was more certain, 
and as a result was closer to the winner this time. The quality in the race was higher than at the first 
match, Eric ran faster and was still one place lower down. Andy Massey gets better race by race and 
improved by 8 spots to climb to 20th. Garry Payne yet again defied the years and was the fourth 
scorer. James Mason was another climber, 12 places better than in November. The 6th ‘A’ team 
place might have gone to anyone of three runners; Lee Harper took the ‘prize’ with Pete B  and Rob 
Carvell all within 30 seconds. The team total of 173 was again good for 3rd place on the day and sets 
us up in the promotion battle with Severn AC 49 points ahead and Aldridge just 25 points behind. 
 
The ‘B’ team were right on it; Pete B (in the startling bright orange spikes) leading the squad in 69th 
place with a late charge past Rob Carvell. Matt Ruff was the sweeper this time in 104th place to 
secure the ‘B’ team total of 513 points, putting the ‘B’ team as leaders again just one point ahead of 
Sparkhill. Nick Wilson added another race to his total and Martin Swan was 10 places better than 
last month. 
 
Results 
2nd  Ian Mansell 32:43  69th Pete Barzetovic, 39:47 115th Nick Wilson, 43:59 
16th  Eric Fowler 35:42  70th  Rob Carvell 39:52  128th Martin Swan, 46:54 
20th Andy Massey 36:06  77th  Alan Glaister  40:49  
24th  Garry Payne 36:47  93rd Nick Wall 41:58   
45th James Mason 38:04  100th  Jon King 42:38  
66th  Lee Harper 39:26  104th  Matt Ruff 42:50 
 

 
Midland young athletes league – 10th Dec – Perry Park 
The third cross-country fixture of the winter season was cancelled due to the ‘snow-bomb’ that hit 
the country. The race series will now be just 4 races with the next one due on 14th Jan at Abington 
Park, Northampton.  
 
The Huncote Hash – New year’s eve 

Places for this run seem to ‘sell out’ in minutes. It’s old-school tough cross-country although 

perhaps this year the ground was a little firmer than usual allowing slightly quicker running. The dip 

in the stream a mile before reaching the finish was as uncomfortable as ever. 14 harriers and three 

honoury Harriers set out for the mud-bath, most returned albeit some carrying ‘damage’ either 

physical or emotional. Even the famous Nick Wilson sprint start was not enough to prevent Kat 

Hodgson setting the early pace before stumbling in the deep puddles along the sand quarry track. 

Andy Massey and Eric Fowler picked up the imaginary Harriers banner to conquer Croft Hill. The 

steep climb up the steps favoured the old goat (Fowler) who led until nearly drowned in the stream 

on the way back. At the line Andy Massey had a clear advantage and was the top Harrier finishing 

12th.  Lee Harper was slightly too pleased to finally finish a race ahead of Kat. 
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Ian Greenfield (Eleanor’s brother) had a good run (a 

benefit from training on the hills of Hong Kong) for 47th 

place and Neil Fowler (Eric’s brother) took his traditional 

tumble in the mud and finished slightly soiled in 91st. 

Positions for some others were affected by injury and 

illness (and not at all an excess of Christmas pud).  The 

Harriers seemed to finish in small clusters – safety in 

numbers? Haden Smith unleashed a brutal sprint finish 

over the last 50m to leave Kathy O’Brien wondering what 

had happened. All-in-all a fun morning out – do it again 

next year? I reckon so. 

 

Results 

12th Andy Massey  46:06   

13th  Eric Fowler  46:25  124th Steve White  61:18 

33rd Lee Harper  50:16  159th Martin Swan  65:58 

34th Kat Hodgson  50:42  218th Gareth Parker  72:44 

47th Ian Greenfield  52:40  220th Haden Smith  72:55 

77th Mark Treadwell 56:03  221st Kathy O’Brien  72:59 

89th Pete Greenfield 57:26  226th  Sim Wilson  73:30 

91st Neil Fowler  57:46  227th  Jackie Treadwell 73:37 

99th Nick Wilson  58:23   310th Angie Fisher  86:38 

 

County Championships – Saturday 6th Jan 

Warwickshire – Warley Woods, Smethwick 

All the success was earned by the women starting with Emily Negus who won the U20 women’s 

race. Emily was county champion 5 years ago as a 12-year old and a second win has been overdue. 

The run is all the more impressive as Emily was one of the youngest athletes in the age-group and 

will be eligible to contest for the U20 title twice more before moving into the senior ranks. 

 

In the senior women’s race Eleanor Fowler battled with Polly Keen for the top spot and at the finish 

they were separated by just 7 seconds to claim the gold and silver medals. Helen Talbot ran a great 

support and finished 5th to ensure that the Nuneaton Harriers women were clear winners of the 

team championship title. The individual win was especially welcome for Eleanor who has won silver 
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or bronze medals for the last 6 years! The strength in depth of the Harriers senior women’s squad 

this year was shown with Kat Hodgson taking 8th place (and possible 

selection for the Warwickshire team) and Melanie Hill finishing 34th. 

Emily Negus U20W, 1st in 18:33 

Eleanor Fowler SW, 1st in 22:18 

Polly Keen SW, 2nd in 22:25 

Helen Talbot SW, 5th in 23:43 

Kat Hodgson SW, 8th in 24:51 

Mel Hill SW, 34th in 33:07 

 

In the other (male) races, Sam Yates was 14th in the U13 boys race in 

11:22, and in the masters mens’ race Eric was 20th in 37:12, Andy 

Massey 23rd in 37:27 and Pete Greenfield 114th in 48:17.  

 

Leicestershire – Rotherby 

Olivia Bailey claimed the highest place finish for Harriers on a tough and muddy course at Rotherby 

taking 9th in the U15 girls’ 4k race. Hisham Alkhamesi, racing over a similar distance was 17th in the 

U15 boys race. Five of the women contested the masters race which meant that this was the only 

closed scoring team from Nuneaton in any of the races. Nick Wilson was the solo representative in 

the men’s 10k. 

Olivia Bailey U15G, 9th, 21:22 

Hisham Alkhamesi U15B, 17th, 21:42   

Mary Hall, MW, 21st 34:16 

Adele Dixon MW,43rd 38:41 

Sim Wilson MW,47th 40:01 

Anne Grant MW,57th 42:59 

Kathy O’Brien MW,61st 43:57 

Nick Wilson, MM, 54th, 61:11  

 

 

Road racing news 

Centurion Grand Prix – race 2 – 3rd December 

Ian Mansell took a win making for a great weekend of racing after the strong run at Gloucester on 

Saturday. This is an excellent winter race series with six races each on the first Sunday of the 

month. The course is flat and pretty quick and there’s always a good atmosphere – well worth the 

trip across to Solihull if you fancy something different to a parkrun. 

 

Results 

1st  Ian Mansell  28:24 
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The traditional Boxing Day relays – Monday 26th December 
This year 30 racers registered to put themselves on the start line to enjoy the bright and bracing 
conditions of Riversley Park. The was much speculation as the names were drawn with several 
teams looking like contenders for the glory. The lucky dip element of this event is a good part of the 
fun. We welcomed several ‘first-timers’ to the event including Neal Lowe, Eleanor White, Charlie 
Yates and Jack Hiatt. Pete B hadn’t planned to run but was ‘volunteered’ to make up the numbers. 
 
Andy Massey returned in the lead at the end of the first lap, well ahead of Rob Carvell in 2nd. Sam 
Yates had a strong run, showing plenty of the seniors the way, to put his team 3rd. However, 
dramatic changes were to follow in the middle stages of the race.  
 
With the benefit of ‘little Charlie Yates’ taking the under 11’s option of a shorter lap his team 
catapulted from 8th to 1st place at the end of the second stage. Ian Greenfield had a similarly 
impressive effect taking his team from 7th to 2nd. Eleanor White ran bravely to hold on to 4th. The 
racing was very close with just a minute between 2nd and 7th place at the end of leg two. There was 
still a race to be had: Kat Hodgson had set off with the advantage and anchored her juniors team to 
the win. Namir Batavia (the course record holder) was by some margin the quickest individual again 
on the day and lifted his team from 9th to 4th. Eleanor Fowler was the swiftest woman and brought 
her team up from 10th to 7th.  
  
There were family honours at stake with three of the Alkhamesi clan, three Yates and three 
Greenfields out to race. The spousal contests were between Helen and Chris Talbot and Alex and 
Elena Bruce. Check the individual lap times below to settle the scores – but I’ll pick out that Hisham 
was 31 seconds quicker than brother Faris – and boys take note, even though you’ve got quicker 
your mum Mary is still the fastest in the family and was a minute swifter than last year! 
  
Team results and ‘splits’ 
1 Jack Hiatt 17:31  Charlie Yates 10:24 (short)  Kat Hodgson 13:22  = 41:17 
2 Carolyn Dyall 16:36  Ian Greenfield 13:51  Simon Earley 13:30 = 43:57 
3 Andy Massey 12:30  Eleanor White 18:20  Chris Talbot 13:30 = 44:20 
4 Barry Yates 17:51  Mary Hall 15:07  Namir Batavia 11:51 = 44:49 
5 Faris Alkhamesi 16:22  Steve White 14:46  Jon King 14:07  = 45:11 
6 Michelle Kenny 16:01  Hisham Alkhamesi 15:51 Nick Wilson 15:16 = 47:08 
7 Rob Carvell 13:57  Elena Bruce 21:50  Eleanor Fowler 12:45 = 47:52 
8 Pete Barzetovic 15:04  Gary Rose 16:17  Alex Bruce 16:53 = 48:15 
9 Sam Yates 14:33  Pete Greenfield 15:59  Neal Lowe 19:14 = 49:46 
10 Gareth Parker 18:15  Helen Talbot 13:22  Andrea Earley 19:48 = 51:25 
 
 
 
 

Indoor athletics 
Through January and February the indoor athletics season gets into full swing with a number of 
open meetings and championship events. Look out next time for results.  
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Harriers international 
While the senior men flogged around the playing fields at Plock Court 
in December Steve White was ‘sunning’ himself at work in North 
Kenya. However, Steve has attempted some warm-weather training 
(carnivorous wildlife permitting) – pictured here in the Harriers’ vest.   
 
If you’ve sported you colours in an unusual or exotic location then send 
photographic evidence to me to feature in these pages. 

 
 

 

 

 
If your results are not in this edition – and you’d like to see them reported, or if you have other 
items that you think may interest your club-mates then please send your words/pictures to me at 
-  eric.fowler@hotmail.co.uk  

mailto:eric.fowler@hotmail.co.uk

